
FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES 
NOVEMBER 20, 2018 

 
The Finance Committee meeting was held on November 20, 2018 at North Royalton City Hall, 14600 State 
Road. The meeting was called to order at 6:48 p.m. 
 
PRESENT:  Committee Members: Chair: Larry Antoskiewicz, Vice Chair Gary Petrusky, Paul Marnecheck; 
Council: John Nickell, Dan Langshaw, Cheryl Hannan, Dan Kasaris; Administration: Mayor Robert Stefanik, 
Law Director Thomas Kelly, Finance Director Eric Dean, Fire Chief Robert Chegan, Police Chief Ken 
Bilinovich, Safety Director Bruce Campbell, Community Development Director Thomas Jordan; Other: Hope 
Piasecki, Sam Stanfield, Mallory Hlavaty, Miranda Hlavaty. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Moved by Mr. Petrusky, seconded by Mr. Marnecheck to approve the minutes for the October 16, 2018 
Finance Committee meeting. Yeas: 3. Nays: 0. Motion carried.  
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
1. Monthly Finance report including tax collections status 
 Mr. Dean reviewed these reports, copies of which are attached to these minutes. 
 
2. Overtime 

Mr. Dean reviewed this report, a copy of which is attached to these minutes. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
1. 2019 Budget 

Mayor Stefanik said that the 2019 budget is actually less than the 2018 budget. He said that we are 
anticipating income tax revenue to be down slightly again next year as it was this past year.  
 
Mr. Dean presented an overview of the 2019 Budget and reviewed it thoroughly with Council. A copy of 
this overview is attached to these minutes. 
 
Under the explanation of Local government and Shared Taxes, Mr. Nickell asked if the state is trying to 
get the local government funding to zero or are they planning to keep them at these levels. Mr. Dean said 
that the percentage of the allocation has not changed since it was originally cut. Mrs. Hannan said that 
there is a new senate bill to raise the local government fund from 1.65% back to 3.44%. It is in the early 
stages and may not pass, but she asked how much of an increase would the city see. Mr. Dean it sounds 
like it would restore what was eliminated. We would go back to the levels we had before the cuts. 
Discussion was held regarding working with our state government officials to help get these funds 
reinstated. Mr. Langshaw said that $500,000 more has been budgeted for Wastewater for 2019 and asked 
for a brief explanation. Mr. Dean said that a lot of the projects that Wastewater had were not completed 
this year. These are going to carry forward and will come out of the available money for next year. We 
have encumbered that money if there was a purchase order. He said that there are some definite capital 
items for the department that need to be upgraded and we have included them based in our rate study. 
Even though our debt has gone down we know that we are going to have to fund these to keep the plant 
operating. He said that the two projects are over $4 million. Mr. Kasaris asked if we are planning to bond 
anything for these projects next year. Mr. Dean said that we are looking to do a revenue bond for these two 
projects because these are going to be 20-30 year projects and we want to finance them with bonds. Mr. 
Nickell said that we had a $5 million storm water bond and asked if this is what it ended up being. Mr. 
Dean said that this was in 2014 for all the storm water work and that is being repaid every year at about 
$300,000 and comes out of the storm water budget and is supplemented by income tax.  
 
Moved by Mr. Petrusky, seconded by Mr. Marnecheck to remove from committee and recommend 
approval to Council. Roll Call: Yeas: 3. Nays: 0. Motion carried. 
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2. Proposal for energy audit 

Mr. Dean said we solicited proposals for this audit per the state program guidelines. We have held 
meetings to review the proposals and chose Leopardo Companies, Inc. as the best proposal. They will 
come out and look at our utilities such as gas and electric and come up with ways that we can improve our 
spending. The idea is that we will pay for the upgrades with the money we save on the efficiencies. Mr. 
Antoskiewicz asked if this included street lights, lighting at the various parks, etc. Mr. Dean said yes. First 
Energy has a program where we can upgrade our lights to LED and this will cost us a lot less money and 
this would be part of this proposal. He said that we will also be looking at some HVAC upgrades that need 
to be addressed. Mr. Jordan said that this is a multi-step process. Council is authorizing this evening to 
select one company to perform an energy audit to verify what the savings would be and to lock down the 
scope of work needed. This audit will then be presented to Council. Mr. Langshaw asked how much the 
audit will cost. Mr. Dean said that it is $10,000-$15,000. We would only pay for this if we decided not to 
proceed with the improvements. If we proceed with improvements, this cost would be included in the 
savings we will receive.  

 
Moved by Mr. Petrusky, seconded by Mr. Marnecheck to remove from committee and recommend 
approval to Council. Roll Call: Yeas: 3. Nays: 0. Motion carried. 

 
3. Proposed Ordinance - TIF Exemption to the Board of Education of the North Royalton City School 

District and to the Cuyahoga Valley Career Center  
Mr. Dean said that this legislation is for the Traditions at York senior housing facility. This would create a 
TIF for the area. It would capture the increase in value in property tax that this area will see. He said that 
this is a major project and with this increase due to the TIF, we would not only get the city’s share, but we 
would get the county’s share of the increase as well. This money would go into a separate fund and would 
be spent for infrastructure improvements in that area. Mr. Jordan said that this project will add roughly $20 
million in value over the next 2-3 years. Currently a certificate of occupancy has been issued on one 
building of four so roughly $5 million has been added and as a result there are related property taxes that 
go along with this. What we are doing is capturing the difference between the vacant land worth of 
$500,000 and $5 million and putting this into a separate fund. He said sometimes this income stream is 
used to issue debt. We are not doing that in this case. He said that the schools are being kept 100% whole 
meaning that we are not taking any of the increased value associated with either the vocational school 
district or the municipal school district. Mr. Jordan also stated that there is no incentive going to the 
developer. The developer did not request this; the city is doing it in order to use the money for 
infrastructure investments. He said that the Royalton Road improvements are moving forward and there 
will be local match requirements for this and we can use these funds to pay for the local match as well as 
any of the other feeder road repairs needed in the vicinity of the project. Mr. Jordan said he is confident 
that next year the value will be $10 million, and the third year the other two buildings should be completed 
and there will be a $20 million value. Mr. Antoskiewicz asked what the percentage is from the county. Mr. 
Jordan said it is 27.55%. Mr. Antoskiewicz said that this is what we will be getting above what we would 
normally receive. Mr. Nickell said that they are not getting a tax incentive. Mr. Jordan said no. Mr. Nickell 
said that if we didn’t do anything, we would only collect 9%. Mr. Jordan said correct. Mr. Nickell said that 
we are taking advantage of this program to get the county money to come back to us as well. Mr. 
Marnecheck asked if this money can only be used for infrastructure. Mr. Jordan said that yes and the 
ordinance explains this in detail. Mr. Kasaris asked if the infrastructure has to abut this property or can it 
be anywhere. Mr. Jordan said that it has to in some way benefit the project in general. The different types 
of broad improvements that could be made were discussed such as storm sewers, sidewalks, etc. 
Discussion regarding extending the sidewalk 800 feet to Rt. 82 was held. Mr. Jordan explained that this 
property is not part of the development but he believes that this will spur other development in the area. 
Mr. Langshaw asked how long this is for. Mr. Jordan said 30 years. 
 
Moved by Mr. Marnecheck, seconded by Mr. Petrusky to remove from committee and recommend 
approval to Council. Roll Call: Yeas: 3. Nays: 0. Motion carried. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
Moved by Mr. Petrusky, seconded by Mr. Marnecheck to adjourn the November 20, 2018 Finance 
Committee meeting. Yeas: 3. Nays: 0. Motion carried.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:33 p.m.  
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